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COUNCIL NEWS
Ordinary Council 
Meeting Dates

Friday 9th February

Wednesday 23rd March 

Wednesday  27th April 

Wednesday 25th May 

Wednesday 22nd June 

Wednesday 27th July

Wednesday 24th August

Wednesday 21st September

Wednesday 26th October

Wednesday 23rd November

Thursday 15th December 

Council meetings commence at 
8:30am in the Shire Council 
Chambers located at  4 Scott Street, 
Gascoyne Junction.

All ratepayers and residents are 
welcome to attend the council 
meetings and participate in the 
Public Question Time session which 
is held at the beginning of each 
Council Meeting.

CEO Repor t

Firstly welcome to the new financial year.W ith 2021/22 
fast disappearing in the rear view mirror, it now means 
our attention turns to the 22/23 budget, audit, end of 
year reports and the like which is a busy time for all 
concerned.

The Two Rivers Memorial Park is still progressing with 
the rock wall, kerbing and stone pitching now being 
completed. Work is continuing with the concrete paths 
and these should be finished in early August. The lawn 
will be laid in mid to late August with all electrical and 
plumbing also completed.

The Budget process continues, we are waiting for the 
opening and closing balances to settle down as this 
has a major bearing on the overall budget position and 
will ultimately determine what projects we will be able 
to get up.

I have a meeting in Carnarvon on the 28th of July to 
attend the second round of consultation for the 
Cultural Heritage Act. At this stage it appears that no 
much change has happened within the various tiers of 
works. I will be accompanied by key staff members to 
this event to ensure that a well rounded viewpoint for 
the Shire is developed in this consultation stage.

Councillor McTaggart, Jarrod Walker and myself 
attended the Zone and RRG Meeting held in Shark Bay. 
Nothing specifically to report but it was an interesting 
affair.

The Shire have been offered the Shearing Equipment 
from Mooka Station, which we have gratefully 
accepted, to go on display once we have found a 
suitable space in which to display it. This will fit in with 
the Cobra Wool Press which is being sourced in the 
next month or so.One of the Shires residents, Mr Will 
Baston, has been pre-selected by the Liberal Party to 
run in the forth-coming North West By-Election.
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DRFAWA have approved our claim for the flood damaged roads occurring 
in March and April of this year. The initial estimate is approximately $10.5 
million. I have a meeting with the Minister of Emergency Management, 
Hon. Stephen Dawson, on Saturday the 6thof August to discuss some of 
the issues we have with the current requirements under DRFAWA

Corporat e Services Updat e

I am pleased to report that the review process of our Interim Audit with 
William Buck is finished, if Council recall as per previous reports our 
interim audit had to be conducted offsite as the Auditors could not attend 
in person. Our audit file is currently sitting with the OAG pending their 
final review and sign off. I am hopeful this will be completed by the end of 
July.

The Corporate team have been kept busy with our End of Financial Year 
(EOFY) processes and as we wrapped these up for another year, I moved 
on to completing the annual performance reviews for my staff.We are 
trialling a new format for the reviews whereby we have conducted them in 
bulk for my team this year, instead of aligning them with the officer?s 
anniversary date. This change has meant the process is more streamlined 
and all officers are due to have their performance review done at the 
same time. We have also introduced a new form template, which gives 
individual officers more opportunity to assess their own performance and 
provide feedback about areas where they have exceled and those that 
need improvement.

The new process has been very helpful for me as the Line Manager 
because it gives me real insight into how my staff are faring in their role 
and how they feel about working for the Shire.

Com m unit y Resource Cent re Updat e

Aut hor  ? Ainsley Hardie, Tour ism  & Com m unit y Developm ent  Of f icer

CRC Conference

In early June Billie and I attended the 2022 CRC Conference in Mandurah 
with a theme based around being Agents for Change by using Technology 
and Innovation in Regional Settings.
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A strong focus was placed on the Western Australia Digital Strategy and 
the role of CRC?s in implementing the policy into communities across the 
State.With a panel of guests speakers from State Government, NBN, 
DPIRD, Office of Digital Government, WA Aust Cyber and the Regional 
Tech Hub it was a wonderful chance to speak to the challenges of how 
we can continue to be agents for change delivering better services, 
providing our community with information to make informed decisions 
about being online, how to be safe and secure online and making our 
community digitally inclusive.Seeing programs run by other CRCs across 
the state was thought provoking and it was a wonderful opportunity to 
network and make connections

Library Grant

We have been successful in the State Library Technology and Digital 
Inclusion Grant again this year with a range of digital tools including 
sound recording equipment, video recording equipment and a 3D 
Printer to build upon the new computers purchased last year through 
the grant being added to the digital tools available at the CRC.In the 
coming months the CRC will be hosting learning opportunities in the 
fields of photo and movie editing and also using 3D printers for 
pastoralists.A local history project will also be undertaken using these 
new digital tools.The CRC will really be the Upper Gascoyne Technology 
Hub.

Events

 The CRC hosted another COVID and Flu Vaccination Clinic at the 
beginning of June, with another scheduled for August 5.On June 10, a 
successful Bogan Bingo event was well attended with guests travelling 
from Geraldton and Carnarvon to attend.The Admin Team did an 
incredible job of pulling this event together again after having to 
postpone at the last minute in April due to road closures.The Biggest 
Morning Tea held in the CRC in conjunction with the last Council 
Meeting raised $461.15 for the Cancer Council.
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Tour ism  Updat e

Media Visit

In early June, both the Western 4WD Magazine, Hema Maps and Guru 
TV Productions visited the Shire of Upper Gascoyne creating content on 
the Kennedy Loop Track, Gascoyne Junction, Kennedy Range National 
Park and Mount Augustus.Two stories went to air on Sunday July 10 on 
Channel 9 on the show Outdoor Destinations.The stories are in the 
second episode of the series and am happy with 99% of what went to 
air.There are a couple of key messages that were misconstrued on 
screen however, overall a great showcase of the region.The episodes 
remain on 9 Now for follow up viewing until early September with a 
minimum of 4 repeats guaranteed across Channel 9 stations over the 
next few months.

Walking Tours and Visitor Feedback:

Our walking tours have been taking off over the past month averaging 
two to three a week. Monday, Tuesday and Friday seem to be the 
optimum days.

We are getting great feedback from our guests who have enjoyed the 
experience and feel that they have left with a better understanding of 
life in the Upper Gascoyne.June and July have seen increasing visitor 
numbers into the Visitor Centre and we are receiving positive feedback 
on our roads, the appearance of the town, the service, amenities and 
hospitality at the pub and the friendly locals. The National Parks exceed 
expectation and guests are leaving happy.

Marketing and Social Media Strategy

New content is still being loaded to the Shire webpage especially in 
regards to Tourism Content. The Shire Facebook page is used to 
communicate community and Shire news and events to its 2.8K 
followers.It is a source for council news, event updates, public notices 
from the Shire and other Government departments, to communicate 
road closures and weather events and general Shire news.The Shire 
Instagram page is growing in audience and is aimed at visitors to the 
Shire with images and messages designed around building awareness of 
our brand, location and creating a desire to visit the Shire.This will be 
further built upon in coming months with the new content created from 
our recent media visit.

This new content will also be used through the Shire You Tube page 
which has been set up with two audiences.One to communicate council 
meetings as required to meet LGA requirements, and the second 
demographic is for visitors seeking information on our region, to build a 
desire to visit the region.
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Sponsorships

Upcoming events that are being supported by the Shire include the 
Gascoyne Dash being held from July 28 to July 31, the Junction Races from 
August 19 to 21, the Gascoyne Food Festival with two events in the Shire: 
The Biggest BBQ at Mt Augustus on September 3 and Smoke & Stars 
Dinner in Gascoyne Junction on September 17. Finally Landor Races and 
Gymkhana is also being supported from September 30 to October 3. Each 
of these events will be asked to submit an evaluation form within four 
weeks of the events conclusion.

Manager  of  Works and Services Repor t

We are having another red hot crack at WA?s Tidy Town?s awards again this 
year with the town crew returning from annual leave.It is great to have 
plenty of visitors commenting on how nice the town is looking?  well done 
team.

The town oval is already reaping the benefits of being aerated and the 
pleasant weather, the remaining reticulation upgrades will be completed 
in August/September when the turf is laid at the Two Rivers Memorial 
Park.

The Council chamber upgrade is 95% complete. The carpet has been laid 
and the concrete surrounds at the front of the building have been poured 
to stop water ingress. The painters will return to complete the final 
touches.

I have been busy seeking quotes for our new plant and equipment 
purchases, we are hoping to lock in suppliers early on in the case there is 
a delay or shortage in availability.

Frank Drayton has resigned in his role as our all-round operator. I would 
like to thank Frank for his contribution over the three and a bit years 
working for the shire.Frank has worked in various capacities within the 
shire for the past 15 years and will be sorely missed.I wish him all the best 
in his next chapter.We have advertised to fill his role with applications 
closing at the end of July.

We engaged Lance Root with his newly formed business ABBL Contracting 
to erect new signage along the Cobra Gifford Creek Rd.Lance is returning 
at the end of July to install new concrete grid abutments on the Carnarvon 
Mullewa road, grid cleanouts and signage throughout the shire.They will 
also be retrieving the old wool press for preservation from the Cobra wool 
shed.

The maintenance graders have finally caught up with repairing damage 
from earlier weather events and driver this year.Thomas and Ian have 
completed opening up Pingandy Road for the fourth time this year and 
will now return to normal maintenance grading.Thomas will concentrate 
on our southern side while Ian is over on our eastern side of the shire.
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Capit al Works

Thanks to Main Roads WA we received $2.5M to upgrade a section of 
the Carnarvon Mullewa Road. THEM Earthmoving have completed 
upgrading 8km worth of alignment and drainage and sealed 6km up to 
the Pells Range.The installation of new culverts out to SLK 82 is also 
complete and leaves us in a good position to lobby for more funding to 
continue sealing east.

I am pleased to announce that the shire road works crew have 
successfully completed all of our 2021-22 works program.All of our 
projects were completed within budget with the exception of the 
Carnarvon Mullewa seal works going over due to several weather events 
prolonging the sealing.Works completed in 2021-22 included:

·13 km ofupgrades to seal standard on Carnarvon Mullewa Road

·4.2 km of upgrades to seal standard on Landor Meekatharra Road

·3.5 km of re-sheeting and 25 km reforming of road on Landor 
Meekatharra Rd

New bitumen seal and rock protection on Landor Meekatharra Road

We have been gearing up to start our 2022-23 works campaign.We 
expect to continue the bitumen upgrades on Landor Meekatharra road 
in the last week of July.We will aim to complete a further 4.8km of seal 
by the end of October.This year?s other projects include 8km of 
resheeting on Carnarvon Mullewa Road between Congo and Daurie 
Creek, lowering and improving Blackspot crest at Mount Sandiman.
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   COUNCIL updat e....
                                                                  FLOOD   DAMAGE   REINSTATEMENT   REPORT    
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This article was originally 

published in the Carnarvon 

Community News on Friday 

August 27, 2004.

bl ast  f r om 
t he past t his segment  of  t he gossip  expl or es  past   

ar t icl es on news and event s in t he upper  
gascoyne. 
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    cal l ing  al l   l ocal  
cel ebr it ies...

The CRC is on the look out for our next 
SAY G'DAY candidates to star in future 

editions of the Gassy Gossip.

We want to know more about our community 
and our community is keen to get to know you!

So if you're interested in sharing more about 
yourself, like your favourite food, which footy 
team you support and what you like to do in 
your spare time, then contact the CRC now!

You could be our next local celebrity...



28



29



30



31



32



33



34



35



36



37



38



39



40



41

Chinese Chicken Fr ied Rice
INGREDIENTS

- 4 ½ cups cooked jasmine rice day old, see Notes for 
amount of uncooked rice

- ½ lb boneless skinless chicken thighs thinly sliced
- 1 shallot finely chopped
- 3 cloves garlic minced
- ¾ cup carrot finely diced
- ½ cup peas frozen
- 3 eggs beaten4 tsp vegetable oil or any neutral 

tasting oil

Chicken Mar inade:

- 1 tsp regular soy sauce not light or dark soy sauce!
- 1 tsp Shaoxing Cooking Wine or sub with Dry Sherry 

Wine
- 1 tsp cornstarch
- 1 tsp vegetable oil

Sauce:

- 2 tbsp regular soy sauce not light or dark soy sauce!
- ½ tbsp dark soy sauce
- 2 tsp sesame oil
- 1 tsp chicken bouillon powder aka. Chicken instant 

stock mix?  tsp white pepper or sub with black 
pepper
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Chinese Chicken Fr ied Rice

INSTRUCTIONS

1. .Marinate your sliced chicken for 5 minutes. Remove from heat 

and set aside.

2. In a bowl, pre-mix sauce ingredients as listed. Set aside.

3. In a hot wok set over medium high heat, add 1 tsp oil. Once oil is 

hot, fry chicken until fully cooked. Remove and set aside.

4. Add 1 tsp of oil and fry garlic and shallots for 10 seconds or until 

softened. Quickly add peas and carrots and fry for another 10 

seconds or until softened. Push everything to the side of the wok.

5. Add 1 tsp of oil into empty space of wok. Pour in eggs and 

scramble before mixing with ingredients in wok.

6. Add remaining oil along with rice and toss with ingredients. Toss 

back in chicken.

7. Pour sauce around your rice along the edges of the wok (the heat 

+ sauce creates more flavour vs. pouring on top of rice). Mix until 

all rice granules are coloured brown. Remove off heat. Serve and 

enjoy!
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OCTOBER

13 Jodie McTaggart

15 Wendy Hoseason-Smith

17 Raymond Hoseason-Smith

17 Oscar Hammarquist
22 Richard Dowker

24 Ken Kempton

26 Melanie Hammarquist

30 Shiney

30 Paula Hammarquist

AUGUST

1 Alys McKeough

18 Spags Burnett

18 Harry McKeough

20 Jodie Gibson

25 Theona Mitchell-Smith

SEPTEMBER

9 Stanley Hammarquist

20 Jason Windie

23 Frank Drayton 

28 Matthew Hammarquist

29 Don Hammarquist



44

G
A

SS
Y

 G
O

SS
IP

 
 The  2022 Coral Coast Helicopters Services Kickstarters Gascoyne Dash took 
place at the end of July.  The Gascoyne Dash hosted an excellent event. The 
Saturday saw bikes and cars arriving in Gascoyne Junction,before heading back 
into Carnarvon on the Sunday. 

WINNERS : Bikes  - Jackson Mcgrath / Quads - Dylan Richards / Cars - Stephen 
Ketteridge-Hall

Farewell Frank
The Shire would like to wish Frank 
Drayton a happy farewell and all 

the best for his next chapter. 

Frank has  worked in various 
capacities with the shire over the 
past 15 years and will be sorely 

missed.
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SUG6705 
FOOTY TIPPING 
ONLINE IN 2022

Upper Gascoyne Footy Tipping

2022 Footy Tipping is back! Stay tuned to see who's on top of the ladder at the 
beginning of each month. Currently in the lead is Cherie Walker - who will it be next 

David Miller 7

Jarrod Walker 7

Cherie Walker 7

Ainsley Hardie 7

Frank Drayton 7

Brad Wright 7

Clint Hardie 7

Scott Maxwell 6

Vaughn 
Whitby

5

Jackie Miller 5

Blanche 
Walker

5

Matt Wright 5

Billie 
O'Sullivan

5

Shane 
Pridham

5

Cynthia Wright 3

Sa Toomalatai 3

Cherie Walker 7

Ainsley Hardie 7

Clint Hardie 6

Scott Maxwell 6

David Miller 5

Matt Wright 5

Vaughn 
Whitby

5

Shane 
Pridham

5

Brad W0right 5

Jarrod Walker 4

Cynthia Wright 3

Blanche 
Walker

3

Billie 
O'Sullivan

3

Frank Drayton 3

Sa Toomalatai 3

Jackie Miller 3

David Miller 8

Scott Maxwell 7

Billie O'Sulivan 6

Cherie Walker 6

Jackie Miller 6

Brad Wright 6

Ainsley Hardie 6

Shane Pridham 5

Frank Drayton 5

Blanche Walker 5

Matt Wright 5

Clint Hardie 5

Vaughn Whitby 5

Cynthia Wright 4

Jarrod Walker 4

Sa Toomalatai 4

Billie O'Sullivan 8

Blanche 
Walker

8

Clint Hardie 8

Scott Maxwell 8

Cherie Walker 8

Ainsley Hardie 8

Shane 
Pridham 

8

David Miller 7

Matt Wright 6

Brad Wright 5

Jackie Miller 5

Vaughn Whitby 5

Cynthia Wright 4

Jarrod Walker 4

Frank Drayton 4

Sa Toomalatai 4

ROUND 16 ROUND 17 ROUND 18 ROUND 19
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TO ADVERTISE PLEASE CONTACT US 
CRC@UPPERGASCOYNE.WA.GOV.AU

Free advertising for community groups and not for profit organisations.

ADVERTISING RATES PER 
MONTH

A4 - $42.00

A5 - $26.00

A6 - $21.00

Business Card Size - $8.50

gASSiFIEDS

Are you looking for a place to get your business, your event, or 
your items for sale in front of the residents of the Shire of Upper 

Gascoyne?

Its time to book an advertising space in the Gassy Gossip.  
Whether its for one month or year round this is the place to be 

seen.

mailto:crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au
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SMOKO TIME
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